TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




MARCH 22, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Janine Soule, Colleen Shaw, Chris Gallagher, Jim Thorington, Denise Meehan, Phyllis Parrish, Lynne McGowan, Larry Tompkins, Chris Brower, Kurt Goettsche and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez
The Supervisor called the Public Hearing meeting to order at 6:50 p.m. and Mike Ryan was asked to open with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Supervisor Pelham read the following legal notice aloud: 
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



MARCH 22, 2018

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING

Notice is hereby given that the Town Board of the Town of Windham, Greene County, New York will meet at the Windham Town Hall, located at 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY on March 8, 2018 @ 6:50pm and on March 22, 2018 @ 6:50pm for the purpose of conducting a public hearing upon proposed revisions to Town Law #3 of the year 2005 known as the Sign Law of the Town of Windham. The purpose of this hearing is for public comment regarding the Town Board’s consideration of proposed revised provisions concerning sandwich board signs. Copies of said proposed local law are available at the Town Clerk’s office during regular business hours.  All persons wishing to be heard upon this subject shall be heard at the hearing.   By Order of the Windham Town Board

Councilman Peters spoke as this is the second public hearing concerning the proposed revised provisions concerning the sandwich board signs. At the last public hearing the comments were all positive and in favor of the changes. Councilman Peters recommends to the Board that there be no vote tonight and that a third public meeting will be held on April 12 @ 6:50 pm with a more complete draft.  A motion to approve the 3rd meeting and time was made on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  Chris Gallagher, he has a real estate/construction office business located at the corner of State Route 23 and County Route 21.  He is here in reference to the placement of sandwich board signs on sidewalks. Is the Board still allowing sandwich boards on sidewalks?  He presented to the board photos of the sandwich board sign that has been placed on the corner on the sidewalk. He shows three different photos at three different times of the same sign.  People are not able to walk on the sidewalk with this sign in their way.  Whereas, an older couple was walking and the lady actually fell on ice into the road as they were trying to bypass that sign.  His concern was the liability the Town would have by allowing the sandwich signs a) seeing the regulation here that a sign should not be within 50 ft. of an intersection, which it is; 2nd it makes that sidewalk impassable and you have a handicap accessible ramp for that sidewalk and that sign blocks it.   At times the sign is also just left lying down on the sidewalk, opposed to being brought inside.  It creates a very dangerous position and a very dangerous corner with vehicles and traffic. People have to step out into the road to avoid the sign.  He would just like to request that the Board take into consideration carefully about the allowing any kind of signs being placed on the sidewalk. The Supervisor read from the draft copy #4f) “The sign must not impose an undue burden on pedestrian traffic or interfere with any vehicular traffic or navigation.”  Councilman Peters stated that is obviously a concern that is written in the sign law. Chris Brower as a homeowner up the road from that sign; pointed out that he has a bigger concern that he likes to walk into town rather than drive and the sidewalk is full of snow and ice.  If there is no snow the sign is not in the way if there is snow it is impassable anyways. Larry Tompkins along with the ARB members have gone line for line of the sign law and they have written out recommendations/suggestions for the Board’s review.  Jim Thorington had a question about the sandwich signs on sidewalks when snowing why would you put those out? Phyllis Parrish spoke it is not just about the signs it is about the beautification of the Town of Windham and why people come to “Our” town.   As a community we need to work together to preserve our town and keep the clutter out. The meeting was left on a positive note; with no other comments made by the public. The public hearing is adjourned at 7:05pm on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
The Supervisor called the regular board meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 8, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  He has nothing to report on for this meeting.
2.NYC FUNDED FLOOD BUY-OUT PROGRAM Contract for Sale of Real Property (Town Board Resolution #26 of 2017) Prophet Elias, Inc. d/b/a Neapolis Restaurant, 5330 State Route 23, Windham, tax map #78.19-2-31.  Attorney Larry Gardner has reviewed the contact.  The contact can be signed by the Supervisor.  A motion to approve the contract for the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. 
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3.NYS LIQUOR AUTHORITY LICENSE NEW APPLICATION: Gordon Hamilton, 39 Goshen Road, Hensonville, has submitted a New Application for an On-Premises Alcoholic Beverage License to sell Liquor, Wine, Beer & Cider with a full food menu.  Method of Operation to be a seasonal establishment with disc jockey music.  License is to include outdoor area of patio or deck and garden/grounds.  Councilman Murray upon speaking with the Town Clerk, the application that we have received is not completely finished in full and that we ask them to fill in the missing information for our file. Councilman Murray would like a letter to be written to NYS Liquor Authority to include inside premises only. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

4.GREENE COUNTY COUNCIL OF THE ARTS LETTER & VOUCHER 2018: “All of us at the Greene County on the Arts would like to thank you for your support in the 2018 Town Budget”. This year’s allocation of $2,500.00 from the Town of Windham will help ensure that our programs and services continue to serve Windham and the people of the mountaintop.  A motion to approve this year’s allocation of $2,500.00 was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
5.ASSOCIATION OF TOWNS 18TH ANNUAL TOWN FINANCE SCHOOLS: Cosponsored by Association of Towns and the NYS Office of the State Comptroller.  This year will be offered May 3-4, 2018 at the Courtyard by Marriott, Saratoga Springs, NY.  Councilman Murray is interested in going this year.
6.JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT FEBRUARY: Justice McCarthy $761.00 & Justice Stevens $436.00 as noted by the Board.
7.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #9OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #7OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
8.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Councilman Walker would like to state how the Board received a letter from a resident commencing the Highway Superintendent and the highway crew on their duties of keeping the Town of Windham roads clear and safe during the recent winter snow storms, thank you. Chief Gonzalez and Gary made a trip to Greene County Highway Dept. with the signs for CD Lane Park that are currently being refurbished.  Today we had shared services with Greene County Highway to take down 9-10 big dead trees that along-side of the road and the one on top of Mill Street is gone.  On March 20 he followed up with speaking to a town resident concerning the snow plowing of Town roads and the snowplows can not pick up the plow every time they come to a driveway.  Councilman Murray counted 74 driveways on Old Road alone.  Cornell local roads training will be on April 4 and May 24, 2018.  Gary and one highway employee went to Selkirk, NY to start the research on a new Bobcat machine or other equipment for cleaning of the sidewalks for next year’s winter snow storms.  He is going to start to look at various machines and will present the Board with a quote.  The end of February 2018 there was an auto accident in front of the highway garage with property damage to the building.  He will submit for payment what fees the Town incurred from the property damages to be paid by the auto’s insurance company. Colleen Shaw asked about the sidewalks on Main Street.  It was great to have the sidewalks plowed this year but as she was walking she noticed that there is a lot of damage to the grass line.  As most of the snow falls were in March this year, the ground at that time has no frost.  Gary has noticed this and will look at it.
9.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present. The LUCAS CPR devise has arrived.  She will have some training classes coming up and would like to use the Meeting Room.  The Supervisor advised her to get in touch with the Front Office to check the calendar for availability.  May 26, 2018 there will be a dinner at Windham Mountain for Greene County EMS Life Saving Award Ceremony that Windham has a crew that helped in a life-saving from a call at GNH Lumber.
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10.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was absent.
11.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker is the court liaison, he plans on speaking with Justice McCarthy next week. Another WARF meeting has been set up for Monday. Councilman Peters is currently working on the draft sign law; there will be a tax collection system link set up on the website and he is working on building a new page for the Planning Board Minutes that will be put on the website.  He is still working on a draft policy for the use of the public spaces-Centre Property, WWTP & Town Hall Meeting Room. Councilman Van Valin has been speaking with the Highway Superintendent about repairs to the highway building concerning the overhead doors for garage #1 & #5 censors. There is a censor’s issue on the door opening.  He also has ideas for building projects but due to the weather he will have to wait for the snow to melt. Dept. of Public Works the cemetery in the center of Hensonville behind Nana Gail’s will need to have maintenance done this year as the head stones and fence surrounding has damage.    Councilman Murray met for a meeting with WARF (Windham Path) last Thursday, March 15, 2018.  He has correspondence from them of at least 90 pages of documents. Mr. Gutfleish has the easements.  Supervisor Pelham advised to leave the easements there as the Town of Windham in no longer in the easement business.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner reviewed the “Inconvenience Agreement” that was sent to the Town from the Location Assistant from Ringside Film.  They would like to give the Town $2,000.00 of consideration for an agreement which is not a donation and it was posing various terms on it and they would like this agreement signed.  It is up to the Board’s discretion but Larry was asked for his advice and he does not like this agreement. He advised the Supervisor not to sign the agreement. The agreement basically says the Town cannot interfere with anything the Film is doing or wants to do in our town. The Supervisor will contact Frank Trotta on Friday.  Larry is also working on the other easements that the Board has asked him to do. Rick Rasmussen’s easement has been filed.  The church has two names & Larry is working with Pastor Cool on this. And the old driving range property has new owners.  Larry is meeting with Jimmy Miltenberger this weekend to go over the language with him.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Kurt Goettsche, Chairman of the Fire Commissioners has submitted a letter to the Board for their review. In the letter “the Windham Fire District Board of Commissioners would like to request that we work together to increase the safety of first responders and those who need their service…That is why we would like to work with you to create standards for a required pre-incident plan as part of the building process within the Windham Fire District.  We would begin with commercial buildings, then multi-family buildings and more substantial houses”.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS   March 22, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #6-G contained vouchers #212-266, totaling $47,607.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #6 contained vouchers #61-74, totaling $10,435.97 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #6 contained vouchers #74-89, totaling $22,316.45 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P for General contained 5 claims, totaling $5,120.67 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 22 claims, totaling $13,845.29 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained   6 claims, totaling $4,799.74                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P contained 7 claims, totaling $13,896.25 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P contained 2 claims, totaling $685.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:35 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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